
As we reach the end of another challenging year for everyone, we will probably have mixed 
feelings about the easing of restrictions.  However, the start-stop-start nature of this school year 
has been frustrating for our community as it has been for schools and families across the country.   
 

Despite the difficulties - and the changes to the school day, the staggered start and finish times, 
and the year group bubbles - staff have worked hard to ensure that our students have been well 
taught and supported as individuals.  We have also managed to provide a number of the extra-
curricular activities that enrich our studentsô experience, of school life ï activities that we were 
unable to offer last year at the beginning of the pandemic.  I hope that you will enjoy reading about 
these activities and events in this bumper summer Newsletter. 
 

It is appropriate that we have a starfish as the illustration at the top of this page.  Not only does it 
represent the summer but it is also is a reminder of the famous starfish story.  In that story, a child 
is on the beach surrounded by hundreds of starfish.  The child picks one up and throws it back into 
the sea.  An adult comes along and tells them that throwing one starfish into the sea makes no 
difference.  The child replies, óIt made a difference to that one.ô  
 

The moral of the story is clear: we can all make a difference. 
 

A number of staff who have made a difference at Astley Cooper are leaving at the end of this 
academic year.  Teaching Assistants Miss Kempson and Mrs OôConnor, who have been with us for 
a year, are both leaving to start their teacher training. Mrs O'Connor will return to us as a trainee 
Art teacher in the autumn.  Business teacher Ms Nowak, who has also been with us since 
September, leaves us to return to the commercial sector.  Ms Nowakôs knowledge of working in the 
corporate world informed her teaching in a way that brought her subject vividly to life for our 
students. 
 

Our Attendance Co-ordinator Mrs Allen, who has worked here for five years and has done an 
excellent job under particularly difficult circumstances in the last 16 months, is retiring and looking 
forward to spending more time with her grandchildren. 
 

Science teacher Miss Bowen has worked at Astley Cooper for 12 years.  Miss Bowen initially came 
here as a supply teacher, decided to join the staff, and became the Subject Leader in Science from 
2012-15.  She has seen the science department grow and flourish in her time here and has been a 
committed and loyal member of staff. 
 
Our School Business and Personnel manager, Mrs Catterall, is retiring at the end of August after 
working at Astley Cooper for 16 years.  Mrs Catterall has been a key member of the Senior 
Leadership Team.  In addition to her skills in managing a budget and ensuring the financial stability 
of the school, Mrs Catterall has also led our response to the pandemic, liaising with Hertfordshire 
County Council, the Department for Education and the Health and Safety executive.  She 
organised the rigorous testing programme we had to put in place in March this year and has 
worked closely with our Facilities Manager Paul Biswell in leading the schoolôs work on the plans 
for the new building, which is due to be completed in the next two years. 
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 After 24 years of loyal service to the school, in a variety of roles, Mrs Brown is also retiring this 
summer.  Mrs Brown worked as a receptionist and a Teaching Assistant at the school before 
training to become a Higher Level Teaching Assistant and qualifying in 2010.  For a number of 
years, Mrs Brown has taught science and maths to small groups of students and has shown 
great commitment to the dozens of young people in her care.  She is always well prepared and 
ready for her classes who appreciate the safe and nurturing learning environment she creates.  
 
We appreciate the difference that all these colleagues have made to our school and wish Mrs 
Allen, Mrs Catterall and Mrs Brown a retirement full of happiness.   
 
Finally . . . 
 
Thank you to all the families who have supported our work in the 10 years that I have been the 
schoolôs headteacher.  My time at Astley Cooper has been the most rewarding professional 
experience in a long teaching career.  
 
I wish you and all our students well for the future.  It has been a privilege to serve you.  
 
Mr Gaynor 
Headteacher 
 

New Staff Member 

Mr Austin is a recently appointed cover 
supervisor who joined the school in May 2021 
after having served over 35 years in the Royal 
Air Force as a logistics officer. In the Royal Air 
Force Mr Austin was a Squadron Leader and 
in November 2020 he qualified for a second 
clasp to his Long Service and Good Conduct 
Medal, but was unable to be presented with 
his award because of Covid regulations 
regarding social distancing. 

In June 2021, while employed by Astley 
Cooper School, Mr Austin was invited to 
attend an Honours and Awards Ceremony at 
Royal Air Force High Wycombe and the school 
was delighted to release him to attend. 

Squadron Leader Austin had been awarded 
his actual Long Service and Good Conduct 
Medal in November 2000 after 15 yearsô 
service. He subsequently was awarded a first 
clasp to the medal after a further 10 yearsô 
service in November 2010 and this second 
clasp was awarded in November 2020 after a 
total of 35 years. 

The Long Service and Good Conduct Medal 
was instituted by King George V in 1919 and is 
awarded to members of the armed forces in recognition of their long and distinguished service.       



 
 

Business   

It has been an extremely exciting year for Business in our school. It is the first time that we 
have introduced a BTEC vocational qualification in Business. Vocational qualifications are 
those which prepare students for future studies and for work. BTEC offers a combination of 
theoretical studies and practical knowledge, applied to real businesses.   
 
60 students in Year 10 and seven students in Year 12 (Sixth Form) completed the first year of 
their respective studies: BTEC Award in Enterprise and BTEC Extended Certificate in 
Business Level 3. They have one more exciting year ahead of them.  
 
In their first year, students wrote practical assignments about selected real companies. In their 
work, they used information collected from various websites and provided directly by these 
businesses.   

  
The two real businesses which supported us in delivering our first BTEC assignments 
(coursework) were SWR (Steel Wire Rope) Group and London Institute of Banking and 
Finance. In addition, students in Year 12 wrote about M&S, Nintendo, Apple, Google and 
Airlite.  
 
Students completed some amazing work, which resulted in the BTEC examining board 
rewarding their efforts. Well done to all the students for their hard work. 
 
Examples of studentsô work: 

 Amna Shahzad, Year 12, Distinction, wrote about how innovation makes Nintendo 
successful. 

 



 
 

Business 

Cont/ 

Karolina Nguyen, Y10 Distinction, created PEST analysis for SWR. 

 

 

There are many more excellent examples of studentsô work. I wanted to congratulate all the 
students for their achievement. I would also like to thank Jason Lee, the CEO of SWR for his 
support and involvement and Mr Lally for his leadership and encouragement.   

Ms Nowak 
Business Teacher 

Crystal Close, Y10 Distinction, delivered an analysis of internal factors influencing the success 
of SWR. This is what she concluded: 

Zach Minter, Y10 Distinction, discussed the use of market research by SWR. 



Sixth Form 
 

Year  13  

Year 13 Leavers took place from Monday 24 to Wednesday 

26 May; the first two days saw our Year 13 students 

participating in enrichment days. There were several 

workshops during these two days that gave students 

valuable life skills to help them when they are living out in the 

wider world. These included vehicle maintenance, camping 

skills and DIY. We also hired Chef Craig from Aspens 

catering company to come to school to speak to our students 

about cooking on a budget, food hygiene and demonstrate a 

recipe. Students were issued a booklet with lots of 

information to take away.  

Wednesday 26 May was Year 13ôs last day in school. We 

hired a mini golf course and an inflatable obstacle course 

that the students got fully involved with before a leaversô 

lunch and a final assembly. Students received awards from 

their subject teachers before finishing off the assembly with 

a video montage of photos from their time at Astley Cooper.  

Year 13 Results day is on Tuesday 10 August. School will 

be open from 10.00 to collect your results. Staff will be on 

hand to help with any issues and to help you with clearing, 

should you need it.  

We would like to congratulate all our Year 13 students and 

wish them the very best of luck for the future.   

Year 12  

Year 12 students have seen the first year of their sixth form 

studies to be a turbulent time. However; I would like to 

congratulate them on their hard work and commitment 

throughout the year.  

In PSHE, students are currently in the process of working 

their way through the Post 18 Next Steps programme, which 

supports the students through their university application via 

UCAS.  

We have also set up a focused study programme to support 

students with their independent learning. Each student has 

received a learning journal and has a dedicated member of 

the Sixth Form team who will meet weekly to discuss and 

reflect on their learning and learning goals.  

Year 11 into 12 Induction Day  

Over a two-week period from Monday 21 June to Thursday 1 July, we welcomed Year 11 students for 
their Sixth Form Induction. On the first day students listened to an induction assembly, took part in study 
skills sessions, which was then followed by team building activities and a quiz. The next day students 
arrived in school for their allocated subject induction lessons. They received more information about the 
course and were taught the start of the Year 12 content.  

The attendance throughout the week was excellent; it was great to see so many Year 11s back in school 

dressed smartly with a positive attitude for the start of their Sixth Form studies. The induction sessions 

were fantastic and a really useful process for the students to help prepare them for September. 
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This day was a great opportunity for the students to see what 
life as a sixth former is like, to ensure that they have chosen 
the correct subjects and to make sure that they are prepared 
for a positive start in September. 

Year 11 into 12 information 

Transition work and Registration  

Students have all been invited to the Sixth Form Google 

Classroom; this is where the Sixth Form team post important 

information throughout the year. In September, the registration 

and code of conduct form will be issued to students via 

Google Forms.  

All students who have applied to study in Sixth Form will need 

to ensure that they complete the transition work for each 

subject they wish to study and return these to school to their 

subject teacher in September. Teachers explained these in 

the last induction session and work can be found in each 

subjectôs Google Classroom.  

If any studentôs situation has changed for next year and you 

would like to apply to join our Sixth Form, please speak to 

Miss East on results day or on Monday 6 September when 

school starts.  

Results Day  

Thursday 12 August is GCSE results day; there will be a 

number of staff at school to help students with their results. All 

students who applied for the Sixth Form must meet with either 

Miss East or Mr Lally on the day before you leave.   

Year 12 will then be required in on Friday 3 September. 

Students should meet in the Sixth Form area. Please be on 

time and in the correct dress code. Lessons for all Sixth 

Form students start on Monday 6 September.  

*Year 13 students are able to collect their timetables from 

12:30pm on Friday 3 September ready for starting lessons 

on Monday 6 September  

For all information and to keep up to date with events in 

the Sixth Form, please follow our twitter page 

@ACS_SixthForm.  

 

I would like to wish our Sixth Form students a lovely 

summer break. We look forward to seeing you all prepared 

for a new year in September.  

 
Miss East     Mrs Houchin  
Head of Sixth Form   Post 16 Pastoral Support Administrator  



 
 

Brilliant Club 

We have been running the Brilliant Club programme with students since 2018. Sadly, our 

placements have been delayed and cancelled several times since March 2020 so we have 

been delighted that we have finally been able to run a Key Stage 3 and Key Stage 4 

placement this half-term.  

The programme aims to widen access to university for outstanding students in non-selective 

state schools. 12 students in Year 10, six students in Year 9 and six students in Year 8 were 

selected to take part, with the aim of encouraging them to think about going to university in the 

future.  

Students participated in a virtual launch in May. As part of this session, the students 

participated in a study skills session. They were given information, advice and guidance about 

applying to university and what university life is like. Key Stage Four students were given a 

taste of life at Queens College, University of Cambridge. Key Stage Three students were given 

an insight into life at Leeds University. Both groups had the chance to meet and ask questions 

of current students.  

From May to June, the students were involved in weekly tutorials with their tutors. Year 10 

have been working with Kelly Hatley, developing their creative writing and critical analysis 

skills by looking at the horror-comedy genre. Year 8 and 9 have been working with Katie 

Faulkner following an art history course looking at power, personality and portraiture.  The 

students were asked to complete an assignment on their topic area and have received 

individual support and feedback on their written work. This assignment was marked using 

degree level criteria and mark schemes.  

The tutors came into school in July to feedback to students on their assignments and let them 

know whether they had passed. Their graduation ceremonies took place in school after this. 

These were a great opportunity to celebrate their achievements and reflect on what they had 

learned during the process. Many have commented that it has given them the confidence and 

self-belief to think they could go to university in the future. 

Congratulations to the following students for their work on the programme:  

Year 10: Oliver MacDonald, Mia Brumfield, Anna Garvey, Alex Matei, Felicity Carnell, 

 Jacob Waggah, Chloe Rushton, Josh Mitchell, Sam Ansell, Libbi Brown, Meghann 

 Mitchell, Leah Wiseman 

Year 9: Maria Sandu, Maria Makaza, Piper Cheshire, Jack Sambucci, Bobbi Jones, 

 Sola Famurewa 

Year 8: Olivia Biggs, Tammy-Faith OôHara, Catherine Gill, Pulitha Wijesinghe, Andreea 

 Cojocaru, Krystal Pietra 

Please go to the website link : Brilliant Club to read some of the creative writing pieces from 

Year 10 students. I am sure you will agree that they have produced excellent work which 

clearly shows their humour and imagination. Enjoy. 

 

Miss Welsh  
Associate Assistant Headteacher  
 

https://www.astleycooper.herts.sch.uk/page/?title=Brilliant+Club&pid=311


 
 

A Short History of Astley Cooper 

As Astley Cooper is about to begin 

the next phase of its development 

with the appointment of a new 

headteacher and the beginning of a multi

-million pound building programme that 

will considerably improve the site and its 

facilities, it feels timely to have a brief 

look back at the schoolôs history. 

Astley Cooper - or Grove Hill as it was 

then - was the last secondary school 

built in Hemel Hempstead.  It took its first intake in September 1965 and opened in 1967 

in St Agnells Lane as Grove Hill Technical Grammar School.   

Technical Grammar Schools were for children who had passed the 11+ and wanted to 

study the sciences, mathematics and engineering.  Cavendish was also a Technical 

Grammar School in the 1960s.   

In 1970, five years after the creation of comprehensive schools under Harold Wilsonôs 

Labour Government, Cavendish and Grove Hill Technical Grammar schools became 

comprehensive. 

In September 1984, Highfield School (about 200 students) in Fletcher Way and Grove 

Hill (about 800 students) merged and worked across two sites as The Astley Cooper 

School, named after Sir Astley Cooper (1768-1841), a surgeon and anatomist who lived 

in the village of Hemel Hempstead.  From September 1986, the whole school moved to 

the St Agnells Lane site.   

Wolfgang Slessenger, a Cambridge graduate and maths teacher, who had been the 

headteacher of Grove Hill since it opened, retired at the end of the spring term in 1987.  

He had been the headteacher of the school, in its various incarnations, for 22 years. 

Mr Slessenger was followed by Mel Ingman, who was the headteacher for 13 years, 

from April 1987 to May 2000.  Anne Smithers became the next headteacher and was at 

the school for 11 years.  I joined the school, initially as the interim headteacher, in 

September 2011. 

I am proud to have been part of Astley Cooperôs vibrant community for the last 10 years.  

The schoolôs new headteacher, Sam Orsborne, is looking forward to introducing himself 

to you in September, as the next stage of the schoolôs long history begins.   

 

Edward Gaynor 

Headteacher 



 
 

Mathematics 

Herts for Learning Maths Competition 
 

In May, some of our students took part in the Herts for Learning Maths Competition.  
 
This event allows our students to experience a wide range of questions and problems, from 
across the mathematics curriculum appropriate to their year group. It enables them to work in 
an online environment alongside high attainers from other schools in the county.  
 
This year, we were fortunate to have two groups of Year 7 students and two groups of Year 8 
students who competed on Thursday 6 May and Wednesday 17 May respectively.  
 
We are extremely proud of our students and their involvement in the competition and we would 
like to congratulate the following students:  

 
Year 7 

Zoe Wright, Johnathan Bishop, Matthew Shelock, Soli Histrov, Jacob Pietras, Ella Reeves, 

Siena Anchant-Tejani, Nina Nachajova 

 

Year 8 

Finlay Taylor, Olivia Biggs, Charlie Clowes, Hyed Haq, Angel Curston, Pulitha Wijesinghe, 
Adam Hindawi, Catherine Gill 

 
Languages Week 
 

For languages week, our students solved GCSE maths problems in different 

languages. Students had to identify the key words to be able to answer the 
questions breaking down the barrier of language. 

Write these numbers in order of size.  
Begin with the smallest number. (German) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Round 2148 to the nearest 100. (Norwegian) 
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Maths 

Some of our students learnt to write numbers 1 to 10 in one of the longest surviving classical 

languages in the world ï Tamil.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics) related MOVIES 

The following is a list of recommended STEM related movies - where you can see the use of 

Mathematics in the real world.  

Queen of Katwe 

 

IMDb Synopsis: A Ugandan girl sees her world rapidly change after being introduced to the 

game of chess. 

Why? This relatively unknown Disney movie about 10-year-old Phiona and her incredible 

rise to become a chess master might be a favourite for many.  

Moneyball (PG-13) 

 

IMDb Synopsis: Oakland A's general manager Billy Beane's successful attempt to 

assemble a baseball team on a lean budget by employing computer-generated analysis to 

acquire new players. 

Why? You won't find a movie that demonstrates the tremendous role that mathematics 

plays in professional sports better than Moneyball. Showing the full movie will give your 

children a better idea of how mathematics applies to the real world as well as possible 

career paths, such as becoming a Major League Baseball scout, which requires a deep 

understanding of applied mathematics. 

Cont/ 



 
 

Maths 

Stand and Deliver (PG) 

MDb Synopsis: Jaime Escalante is a mathematics teacher in a school in a Hispanic 

neighbourhood. Convinced that his students have potential, he adopts unconventional 

teaching methods to help gang members and no-hopers pass the rigorous Advanced 

Placement exam in calculus. 

The Martian (PG-13) 

IMDb Synopsis: An astronaut becomes stranded on Mars after his 

team assume him dead, and must rely on his ingenuity to find a way to 

signal to Earth that he is alive.  

Why? The Martian is probably the best STEM movie ever. There 

are countless scenes where Matt Damon has to use mathematics and 

mathematical reasoning to overcome challenges and advance his 

quest for survival. If you are looking to show your children that maths 

can take you places then The Martian is your best choice. 

Maths beyond GCSE 

This series of videos features students who have  studied A level maths. They 
share their experiences of studying maths at A level, and why maths was a vital 
step in their journey to university and pursuing their chosen career path. 
 
Experiences of advanced maths | AMSP 
 

Time for some crosswords 

https://amsp.org.uk/resource/advanced-maths-experiences


 
 

Maths 

CHALLENGE ï This is a more challenging crossword 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

Despite the year we have had, we are extremely proud of all our students and their effort in 
lessons.  

Enjoy the summer holidays.  

Miss Fernando  

Acting Subject Leader Maths 

!ŎǊƻǎǎ ŎƭǳŜǎ 

 пΦ [ƛƴŜ ǎŜƎƳŜƴǘǎ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ ǘǿƻ Ǉƻƛƴǘǎ ƻƴ ŀ ŎǳǊǾŜ όсύ 

рΦ CǊŜƴŎƘ ƳŀǘƘŜƳŀǝŎƛŀƴ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ŦŀƳƻǳǎ ǘǊƛŀƴƎƭŜ όсύ 

уΦ /ƻƭƭŜŎǝƻƴǎ ƻŦ Ǉƻƛƴǘǎ ǿƘƻǎŜ ŎƻƻǊŘƛƴŀǘŜǎ ŀǊŜ ŀ Ŏƻƴπ

ǝƴǳƻǳǎ ŦǳƴŎǝƻƴ ƻŦ ŀƴ ƛƴŘŜǇŜƴŘŜƴǘ ǾŀǊƛŀōƭŜ όсύ 

фΦ tŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǇƭŀƴŜ όуύ 

млΦ {ƘŀǇŜ ǿƛǘƘ Ǉƻƛƴǘǎ όпύ 

ммΦ 9ƭƭƛǇǎŜ όпύ 

мнΦ tŀǊǘ ƻŦ ŀ ŦǊŀŎǝƻƴ όммύ 

мтΦ {ŜŎƻƴŘ ŘŜŎƛƳŀƭ ǇƭŀŎŜ ǎƘƻǿǎ ǘƘŜǎŜ όмлύ 

мфΦ {Ŝǘ ƻŦ ǘǿƻ όпύ 

нлΦ Ҍ όпΣ пύ 

нмΦ 5ƛǾƛŘŜ ƛƴǘƻ ǘǿƻ ǇŀǊǘǎ όсύ 

ннΦ мκосл ƻŦ ŀ ŎƛǊŎƭŜΚ όсύ 

ноΦ aƛŘŘƭŜ όсύ 

  

5ƻǿƴ ŎƭǳŜǎ 

 мΦ aŀǘƘŜƳŀǝŎŀƭ ƻǇǇƻǎƛǘŜ όуύ 

нΦ 5ƻŜǎ ŀ ǎǳƳ ǳǎƛƴƎ нл ŀŎǊƻǎǎΚ όпΣ нύ 

оΦ !ƴ ŜȄŀƳǇƭŜ ƻŦ ŀ ŎƻƴƛŎ ǎŜŎǝƻƴ όуύ 

пΦ 9ƴǳƳŜǊŀǘŜǎ όсύ 

сΦ hƴŜ-ŘƛƳŜƴǎƛƻƴŀƭ ƻōƧŜŎǘ όпύ 

тΦ ¢ƘŜ ǎŀƳŜ ŘƛǎǘŀƴŎŜ ŦǊƻƳ ǘǿƻ ƻǊ ƳƻǊŜ ǇƭŀŎŜǎ όммύ 

моΦ tƻǎǎƛōƭŜ ŘŜǎŎǊƛǇǝƻƴ ƻŦ ŀ ŎƛǊŎƭŜ όо-рύ 

мпΦ IȅǇƻǘŜƴǳǎŜΣ ŀŘƧŀŎŜƴǘ ƻǊ ψψψψ όуύ 

мрΦ DǊŜŜƪ ƳŀǘƘŜƳŀǝŎƛŀƴΣ ŦŀƳƻǳǎ ŦƻǊ ƎŜƻƳŜǘǊȅ όсύ 

мсΦ {ƘŀǇŜ ǿƘƛŎƘ Ƙŀǎ ŀǊŜŀ Ǌ̄ч όсύ 

муΦ tŀǊǘ ƻŦ ŀ ǎŜǘ όсύ 

 !ƴǎǿŜǊǎ ƻƴ ǇŀƎŜ нс 



 
 

Science 

At Astley Cooper the Year 7 scientists were keen to see 
the partial Solar Eclipse on Thursday 10 June. Many were 
able to take to the field armed with pieces of paper with 
tiny holes pierced through them. They were not 
disappointed and could clearly see the sun's face being 
slowly covered. 

This was a partial eclipse but if you want to see the next 
total Solar Eclipse from the UK then put this date in your 
diary: 23 September 2090. 

Mr Hart 

Science Teacher 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In Science the Year 8  students were getting their hands 
stuck in to dissecting some chicken wings when studying 
the topic of movement. They looked at the structures of 
the bones, muscles, ligaments and tendons and how they 
all connect and work together to make the wing move.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Year 10 scientists were getting creative studying neurones and making their own cells out of 
plasticine. They managed to make some amazing sensory, motor and relay neurones during one 
of their GCSE lessons.  

Miss White 
Subject Leader Science 
 

 


